
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
M I N U T E S 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 15, 2015, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

   
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Mike Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson. 

 

II. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority dba Grand Junction Regional Airport 
Authority, 2828 Walker Field Dr., Airport Terminal Building, Second Floor, 
Grand Junction, CO 81506, Hotel and Restaurant  

 
 No one was present representing the applicant.   
 

The application for renewal for Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority dba 
Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority was found to be in order and 
approved. 

 
2. City of Grand Junction dba Lincoln Park Sports Complex, 1307 North Avenue, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501, Tavern 
 
 Larry Manchester, Recreation Supervisor, was present. 
 
 The application for renewal for the City of Grand Junction dba Lincoln Park 

Sports Complex, 1307 North Avenue was found to be in order and approved. 
 
3. Bank 8 Billiards, Inc. dba Bank 8 Billiards, 2460 Patterson Unit #3, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, Tavern 
 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
 The application for renewal for Bank 8 Billiards, Inc. dba Bank 8 Billards was 

found to be in order and approved. 
 
III. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES WITH OUTDOOR 

DINING LEASE 
 

1. Nepal Restaurant GJ, LLC dba Nepal Restaurant, 356 Main Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant with Outdoor Dining Lease 

 
  No one was present representing the applicant. 



 
 The application for renewal with outdoor dining lease for Nepal Restaurant GJ, 

LLC dba Nepal Restaurant was found to be in order and approved. 
 
IV. APPLICATIONS FOR A TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP 
 

1. RLJ II-C Grand Junction Lessee LLC and White Lodging Services to SSH TRS 
M and White Lodging Services Corporation dba Residence Inn Grand Junction, 
767 Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, Colorado 81506, Tavern – Master File in 
Denver 

 
  Ms. Amy Hampton, General Manager, was present. 
 
 City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Hampton to explain the purpose of the transfer.  

Ms. Hampton said it was an asset purchase, but everything else will remain the 
same as it currently is.  She is the current registered manager at Residence Inn, 
and the registered manager at the Courtyard will also remain the same. 

 
Ms. Peterson reported all the paperwork is in order and all reports are in 
compliance except C.B.I./F.B.I. which is pending on the two local managers.  
There is a Master File in Denver that has been accepted by the State.  This is 
an asset purchase and White Lodging Services will continue as the lessee for 
SSH TRS M.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked City Attorney Shaver if he had any objections.  
City Attorney Shaver said he did not and recommends approval. 

 
Hearing Officer Grattan approved the transfer of the hotel and restaurant liquor 
license for SSH TRS M and White Lodging Services Corporation, LLC dba 
Residence Inn Grand Junction contingent on a satisfactory background report 
on the local manager. 

 
2. RLJ II-C Grand Junction Lessee LLC and White Lodging Services to SSH TRS 

M and White Lodging Services Corporation dba Courtyard by Marriott Grand 
Junction, 765 Horizon Drive, Grand Junction, Colorado 81506, Tavern 

 
 Ms. Amy Hampton, General Manager for Residence Inn was present to 

represent this application also. 
 
 Ms. Hampton said this is the same for this property as for the previous one.  

Everything will remain the same. 
 
 City Attorney Shaver said he had no objections to the transfer of ownership. 
 
 Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who objected to 

either of these transfers.  Seeing no one, Hearing Officer Grattan approved the 
transfer of the hotel and restaurant liquor license for SSH TRS M and White 
Lodging Services Corporation dba Courtyard by Marriott Grand Junction 
contingent on a satisfactory background report on the local manager. 



 
V. APPLICATIONS FOR A SPECIAL EVENTS PERMIT 
 

1. Habitat for Humanity of Mesa County, PO Box 4947, Grand Junction, CO 81502 
– Cocktails and Caulking - 2015 on May 8, 2015 from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m., 
located at 2936 North Avenue, Grand Junction, CO, Malt, Vinous, and 
Spirituous 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org.: Kevin Chesney, 564 Cindy Ann Road, Grand Junction, CO  

81501  
Events Manager:  Jennifer Grossheim Harris, 2338 ½ Rattlesnake Court, Grand 
Junction, CO  81507 
 
Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was in order and all reports are in 
compliance.   
 
Ms. Jennifer Grossheim Harris, event manager, was present.  Ms. Harris also 
stated she is the director of marketing for Habitat for Humanity. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Harris three pages.  The first two pages were 
marked with an “A” in the upper right hand corner and the next document with a 
“B” (see attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Harris if she if familiar with 
these documents.  She answered yes, that she completed these documents.  
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Harris who’s signature that was on the second 
page of Exhibit A.  She said it was hers.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Harris 
to describe the event.  Ms. Harris said this would be the first time for this event 
for them.  They want to introduce folks to the ReStore, this reception is in 
conjunction with the two day “2015 Women Build” event.  It is by invite only and 
is a fundraiser for them.  They will limit it to approximately 50 people. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked about the security for the event.  Ms. Harris 
described that there will be one off-duty police officer from DeBeque at the door 
checking ID’s.  They will also rely on volunteers of Habitat for serving and 
monitoring levels of intoxication. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said he would recommend approval and entered the 
Exhibits into the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who is in favor or 
against this request.  Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado 
State Statutes 12-48-106, there were no grounds to deny the special events 
permit, it would not be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of 
the special event, and its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special event permit 
submitted by Habitat for Humanity ReStore was in order and approved it. 
 

2. Latin Anglo Alliance Foundation, Inc., PO Box 1734, Grand Junction, CO 81502 
- Cinco de Mayo Celebration – 2015 on May 2, 2015 from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 
a.m. located on Main Street from east of the breezeway on 4th Street, north and 
south to alleys on 5th Street, and east on Main to 6th Street, Grand Junction CO, 



Malt and Vinous – moved to last on the agenda under V. APPLICATIONS 
FOR SPECIAL EVENTS PERMIT 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org.: Jerry Martinez, 231 Palo Verde Ct., Fruita, CO 81521 

Events Manager: Mike Archuleta, 667 Cordial Ct., Grand Junction, CO  
81506 

 
3. Colorado West Pride, P.O. Box 2271, Grand Junction, CO 81502 – Colorado 

West Pride Fest on May 14-16, 2015 – 12:00 p.m. to 2:00 a.m. & May 17, 2015 
– 11:00 am. to 10:00 p.m., at 515 South 7th Street, Grand Junction, Malt, 
Vinous, and Spirituous 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org/Events Manager:  Jesse Daniels, 1027 Colorado Avenue, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501  
 
 Jesse Daniels, event manager, was present. 
 

Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was in order and all reports are in 
compliance.   

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Daniels three pages.  The first two pages 
were marked with an “A” in the upper right hand corner and the next document 
with a “B” (see attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Daniels if he is 
familiar with these documents.  He answered yes, that he completed these 
documents.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Daniels whose signature was on 
the second page of Exhibit A.  He said it was his.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
Mr. Daniels to describe the event.  Mr. Daniels said this would be the third year, 
but the first time for this event at this location, M City Lounge.  They are hoping 
to have 3 days of the event inside and the 4th day outside as per the diagram 
(see attached). 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Daniels about the security.  Mr. Daniels said 
M City Lounge who they are renting the event site from will be providing 
security, and there will be 4-10 security persons on hand depending on the time 
and number in attendance.  Security will check ID’s at the door and over 21 will 
be wrist banded, under 21 will have a black “x” on their hands.  Hearing Officer 
Grattan asked how the intoxication of attendees will be monitored.  Mr. Daniels 
said by himself, the event manager, the bartenders, staff, and security.   

 
City Attorney Shaver said he would recommend approval and entered the 
Exhibits into the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who is in favor or 
against this request.  Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado 
State Statutes 12-48-106, there were no grounds to deny the special events 
permit, it would not be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of 
the special event, and its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special event permit 
submitted by Colorado West Pride was in order and approved it. 

 



4. Mesa County Public Library Foundation, P.O. Box 3668, Grand Junction, CO 
81502 - First Friday Art Reception on May 1 & November 6, 2015 – 5:00 p.m. to 
9:00 p.m. – at 443 North 6th Street, Grand Junction, Malt, Vinous, and Spirituous 

  
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org/Events Manager:  Karen Kllanxhja, 538 Teller Avenue, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501 
 
 Karen Kllanxhja, event manager, was present.   
 

Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was in order and all reports are in 
compliance.   

 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Kllanxhja three pages.  The first two pages 
were marked with an “A” in the upper right hand corner and the next document 
with a “B” (see attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kllanxhja if she is 
familiar with these documents.  She answered yes, that she completed these 
documents.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kllanxhja whose signature that 
was on the second page of Exhibit A.  She said it was the Director of the 
Library, Mr. Sanchez.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Kllanxhja to describe the 
event.  Ms. Kllanxhja said they have held this for three years, but this is the first 
year they would have alcohol at their event.  They are expecting between 50 – 
120 people and they will only have the east entrance of the library open, this 
event is after normal hours, and all ID’s will be checked at the door.  Ms. 
Kllanxhja said security will be by the library security personnel.  The outdoor 
area is only accessible through the community room and the outdoor area is 
completely fenced.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked how the intoxication of attendees will be 
monitored.  Ms. Kllanxhja said that library staff and security will circulate and 
observe guests.  Hearing Officer Grattan confirmed that this application was for 
two different dates.  Ms. Kllanxhja confirmed this, May 1st, and November 6, 
2015. 

 
City Attorney Shaver said he would recommend approval and entered the 
Exhibits into the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who is in favor or 
against this request.  Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado 
State Statutes 12-48-106, there were no grounds to deny the special events 
permit, it would not be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of 
the special event, and its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for special event permits 
submitted by Mesa County Public Library Foundation was in order and 
approved it. 

 
5. The Kiwanis Club of Grand Junction, CO, P.O. Box 1377, Grand Junction, CO 

81502  - Rose Hill Bike Rally on May 3, 2015 – 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m., at 750 24 
Road, Grand Junction, Malt and Vinous 

 



 Pres./Sec’y. of Org/Events Manager:  LeAnn Zetmeir, 2180 Buffalo Drive, 
Grand Junction, CO 81507 

 
 LeAnn Zetmeir, event manager, was present.   
 

Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was in order and all reports are in 
compliance.   
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Zetmeir three pages.  The first two pages 
were marked with an “A” in the upper right hand corner and the next document 
with a “B” (see attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Zetmeir if she is 
familiar with these documents.  She answered yes, that she completed these 
documents.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Zetmeir whose signature that was 
on the second page of Exhibit A.  She said it was hers.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Ms. Zetmeir to describe the event.  Ms. Zetmeir said they have held this 
event for 19 years, but this is the first year they would have a beer/wine garden.  
The beer/wine garden will be secondary to the bike rally and completely fenced 
with orange webbed fencing.  They are using this as a service project for the 
community and to raise funds for their organization.  They will have two 
volunteers attend the City of Grand Junction Alcohol Seller/Server training on 
April 16th.  Ms. Zetmeir said they will have two security guards on hand.  ID’s 
will be checked and wristbands will be given to those over 21 years of age.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Peterson if the correct insurance was submitted 
with the additional insureds.  Ms. Peterson said yes.  City Attorney Shaver said 
he would recommend approval and entered the Exhibits into the record. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who is favor or 
against this request.  Hearing Officer Grattan found that pursuant to Colorado 
State Statutes 12-48-106, there were no grounds to deny the special events 
permit, it would not be injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of 
the special event, and its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special event permit 
submitted by The Kiwanis Club of Grand Junction Colorado was in order and 
approved it. 

 
6. Latin Anglo Alliance Foundation, Inc., PO Box 1734, Grand Junction, CO 81502 

- Cinco de Mayo Celebration – 2015 on May 2, 2015 from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 
a.m. located on Main Street from east of the breezeway on 4th Street, north and 
south to alleys on 5th Street, and east on Main to 6th Street, Grand Junction CO, 
Malt and Vinous 

 
 Pres./Sec’y. of Org.: Jerry Martinez, 231 Palo Verde Ct., Fruita, CO 81521 

Events Manager: Mike Archuleta, 667 Cordial Ct., Grand Junction, CO  
81506 
 
Mr. Jerry Martinez and Mr. Mike Archuleta were both present. 
 



Hearing Officer Grattan said the reason that this item was moved to the end of 
the agenda was due to questions on the diagram and the memo from the Police 
Department. 
 
Ms. Peterson reported that the paperwork was in order but the Police 
Department submitted a report from issues at last year’s event.  This was only 
given to the applicant two days ago along with the City Clerk’s office. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan marked the Police Memo as Exhibit C (see attached) 
and entered it into the record. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Mr. Archuleta three pages.  The first two pages 
were marked with an “A” in the upper right hand corner and the next document 
with a “B” (see attached).  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Archuleta if he is 
familiar with these documents.  He answered yes, that he and Mr. Martinez 
completed these documents.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Archuleta whose 
signature that was on the second page of Exhibit A.  He said it was his.  City 
Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Archuleta to describe the event. 
 
Mr. Archuleta said this event has taken place for 34 years and the money made 
from the event is given out in scholarships.  There are numerous events 
throughout the day and it concludes with a street dance.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked if during those 34 years have there been any problems in the past.  Mr. 
Archuleta said not to their knowledge.  Up until two days ago they were not 
aware of any of these issues.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Archuleta to 
describe how this event is put on.  Mr. Archuleta said that the tasks are broken 
up to different committee members within their organization.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked about the general control.  Mr. Archuleta said they have hired 
professional security which mans the exits, and they also have volunteers that 
help monitor the event throughout the day from their organization.  They sell 
tickets for beer, if they have no wristband, they will not be served.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked about the comment in the memorandum regarding 5-6 different 
types of wristbands.  Mr. Archuleta said last year they got their wristbands from 
the beer distributor but they found out after the event started that they were not 
sticking.  They purchased a different wristband which was pink, a different color.  
Mr. Martinez said after they read this memo, the only thing they could think of 
that would cause different types of wristbands was due to the numerous events 
taking place on that same day last year.  There was another Cinco de Mayo 
event at Lincoln Park, there was an event in Palisade and possibly other events 
in the area since it was such a nice day.  City Attorney Shaver asked them to 
look at the diagram marked with a “B” in the upper right hand corner.  City 
Attorney Shaver made sure that it was the same diagram everyone was looking 
at marked in the bottom left hand corner with “Monday, April 6, 2015 09:16 AM”.  
Mr. Archuleta said the description on the application and the diagram did not 
match so this was changed.  The alcohol service area is outlined and labeled in 
blue.  City Attorney Shaver said the yellow line shows the entire event.  Mr. 
Archuleta said that is correct.  City Attorney Shaver asked how they intend to 
keep the alcohol contained in the blue area.  Mr. Archuleta said there will be 
metal fencing as a barrier with an opening along with a security person 
stationed at each of the openings which is mid-block between 4th and 5th 



streets, across Main Street at 6th, also at both the alleys north and south on 5th 
Street. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said on the questionnaire they indicate there will be 4-8 
staggered security.  City Attorney Shaver said from the memo the officers last 
year did not believe there was enough security at the event.  It was also noted 
that there was only 6 security persons working the event. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said with the numbers indicated and he has attended 
this event in the past, he agrees that he does feel that 4-8 is enough. 
 
Mr. Archuleta said the number of persons attending varies due to the time of 
day, weather, etc.  Mr. Archuleta said that the comment regarding the server 
stating she had no knowledge of the visibly intoxicated serving restriction, they 
use volunteers from their organization, and this year they will have a packet of 
training materials to give to each one.  Mr. Archuleta said how they have 
monitored persons in the past is if they look like they have had to much to drink, 
they encourage them to just have a seat and listen to the music but are not 
served anything additional.  He said they try and watch patrons coming from 
licensed establishments to their event to gauge for intoxication. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked about if they feel the 4-8 security persons are not 
enough, what they will do.  Mr. Archuleta said they will contact Lonestar 
Security supervisor and Lonestar will deploy additional security to the area.  Mr. 
Archuleta said they will provide vests with “security” marked on them for their 
volunteers so they will be more identifiable to those in attendance this year. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said he wants Latin Anglo Alliance to continue to have a 
successful Cinco de Mayo event this year and into the future.  Mr. Archuleta 
said that is also their goal.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked if Mr. Archuleta would 
consider amending the questionnaire, item 7 to have staggered security up to 8 
by 5:00 p.m. and into the evening and 4 volunteers with marked security vests 
in addition after 5:00 p.m.  Both Mr. Archuleta and Mr. Martinez were in 
agreement. 
 
Police Services Technician Ms. Meghan Woodland from the Grand Junction 
Police Department did comment on the memorandum and their department is 
working at getting this information out to the applicant right after the event, so it 
won’t be a surprise in the future. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said there is no one in the Hearing Room besides the 
applicants, so there would not be anyone else for or against this request, he 
found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there were no 
grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public 
welfare because of the nature of the special event, and its location within the 
community.  He is satisfied that the applicant has addressed the issues from 
last year and will conduct the event in compliance with applicable law.  He 
found that the application for a special event permit submitted by Latin Anglo 
Alliance for Cinco de Mayo was in order and approved it. 



 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 Ms. Peterson gave the Hearing Officer Grattan and City Attorney Shaver an 

update on the Colorado Mesa University dba Colorado Mesa University 
Downtown Art Gallery license.  The State is requiring Mr. Foster, the President 
to be on this license.  Hearing Officer Grattan is still not certain the University 
meets the qualifications of a “nonprofit arts organization” subject to the 
provisions of articles 121 to 137 of title 7, C.R.S. and held to be tax-exempt by 
the federal internal revenue service.  Ms. Peterson will keep the Authority 
posted on this process. 

 
VII. ADJOURNMENT – 3:20 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – May 6, 2015 

































 


